CSG STEERING COMMITTEE

MINUTES OF THE 3RD MEETING OF THE IUCN/SSC CROCODILE SPECIALIST GROUP STEERING COMMITTEE - 22 APRIL 1990 FLORIDA MUSEUM OF NATURAL HISTORY GAINESVILLE, FLORIDA, U.S.A.

Present: Harry Messel, Olivier Behra, Dennis David, Ginette Hemley, Jon Hutton, Dietrich Jelden, Ted Joanen, Wayne King, Val Lance, Richard Luxmoore, Andres Seijas, Kevin van Jaarsveldt, Brian Vernon, Juan Villalba-Macias, Grahame Webb, Toshio Yamanaka, and Obdulio Menghi (CITES observer). Jack Cox, Philip Hall, Martin Holland, Noburu Ishii, and Perran Ross (observers)

The CSG Chairman, Prof. Harry Messel opened the meeting at 08:10.

EXECUTIVE OFFICER. The Chairman announced the appointment of an Executive Officer to the CSG and introduced Dr. James Perran Ross who has been invited to fill the position. The Chairman explained that in view of the large and increasing size of the Group and the increasing complexity of operations, that the burden of day to day operations had become excessive upon the Chairman and Deputy Chairman. Dr. Ross comes to the Group with an extensive background in international conservation activities and has been active in the SSC since 1978. It is expected that with Perran as a full time Executive Officer the functioning of the Group in its new, decentralized regional form would be facilitated. The Chairman also noted that the commitment to a full time paid staff position posed the need for continuing and increased fundraising to support the CSG.

SSC/IUCN STEERING COMMITTEE. The Chairman reported on the recent SSC Steering Committee meeting at which extensive revisions in the statutes governing the SSC and its

specialist groups were proposed. These proposed changes are modelled along the lines of the revised structure of the CSG and will be passed to the IUCN Council for approval and final ratification at the full IUCN meeting scheduled for November 1990. The Chairman reported on those changes as they may affect the CSG. It is proposed that all specialist groups have a single class of member eliminating distinctions between membership categories (corresponding members, etc.). All members also will be full members of the SSC, a privilege presently restricted to Group Chairmen. Members will be chosen at the discretion of the Group Chairmen and approved by the SSC Chairman. However the SSC Chairman will be able to delegate the approval and appointment of Group members to the Group Chairmen. Membership of all groups is automatically dissolved and reconstituted every three years at the IUCN General Assembly. All levels of the SSC including Group Chairmen and members will now receive written terms of reference.

The criteria and procedures for appointing members were described (see NEWSLETTER Vol. 8, April - June, for a full account of present SSC procedure). Suitably qualified potential Group members will be identified by the appropriate Vice Chairmen, and their particulars, including detailed address and contact information. forwarded to the Group Chairman. Chairman will then write directly to approved candidates, on behalf of the Chairman of SSC, inviting them to serve. This letter constitutes the only valid appointment of a Group member. When acceptance has been received the particulars of each member will be forwarded to the SSC for final approval and inclusion in a proposed directory of all SSC Group members. This directory will be widely distributed and serve as a valuable source book for expertise in conservation.

Prof. Messel noted that the new single category of membership would, if approved by IUCN, supersede the previous structure of the CSG (see NEWSLETTER vol. 8 Oct.-Dec 1989, p. 2). He reminded the committee that the regional Vice Chairmen of the CSG were responsible for the identification and solicitation of Group members for him to appoint.

Debate followed on the difficulties experienced by some regional Vice Chairmen in identifying and proposing Group members. Three sorts of difficulty were discussed.

Vice Chairmen were uncertain how inclusive to be in identifying members when the criteria for membership and the final size of the CSG were still poorly defined. They were concerned that they could be accused of bias by everyone in their region who they did not invite onto the Group. Finally some concern was expressed that there were individuals who might be useful members of the CSG but whom it would not be appropriate to have as full members of SSC. The Chairman reiterated that he had delegated responsibility for resolving this issue to the Vice Chairmen. After extensive discussion of these points the matter was put aside until later in the meeting while a task Group of Jon Hutton, Grahame Webb, Kevin van Jaarsveldt and Richard Luxmoore developed a solution.

Upon return to this issue late in the afternoon a consensus emerged as follows: Criteria for Group membership should be modelled on the SSC criteria;

A Group shall consist of individuals chosen because of their competence to assist in a groups work. No members shall be appointed who have not declared their willingness to serve and their ability to devote sufficient time to such service.

The size of the Group was expected to increase to around 200-300 members and regional Vice Chairmen should propose a number of members appropriate to the tasks and problems of their region and their ability to maintain communication. The improved support from the new Executive Officer was expected to facilitate this.

A standardized format to record names, addresses and detailed contact information would be developed and used by Chairmen.

The Steering Committee of the CSG would review proposed members and jointly forward names for the approval of the Chairman. The next review will take place at the CSG Steering Committee meeting proposed for Perth, Australia, on 27 November 1990 just prior to the IUCN General Assembly beginning 28 November.

Many individuals who were active in crocodile activities could remain in correspondence with the Vice Chairmen and receive the NEWSLETTER without being members on the basis that they provide information for the NEWSLETTER at least once a year.

REGIONAL REPORTS. Reports from the regional Vice Chairmen are summarized here.

Africa. -- J.M. Hutton and O. Behra. In September 1989 Kevin van Jaarsveldt moved to Vice Chairman of Trade and Jon Hutton took over as Vice Chairman of the African region with Olivier Behra as Deputy.

The new Vice Chairman has reviewed the members and correspondents of the region, producing a list and proposing some new members who have been invited to become members by the CSG Chairman. The Vice Chairman has maintained a balance within the region between active researchers and those with purely commercial interests.

Jon and Olivier both attended the CITES meeting in Lausanne Switzerland. Olivier represented FAO and the French government. Jon attended as a consultant to the CITES Secretariat, presenting a comprehensive report and recommendations on crocodile management in Botswana, Kenya, Madagascar, Malawi, Mozambique, Tanzania and Zambia. Jon also assisted Ethiopia with their quota proposal for the Nile crocodile and Olivier assisted Madagascar. Olivier convened a meeting of West African countries to discuss conservation and utilization of crocodiles and the prospects and priorities for funding.

The CITES meeting was relatively successful for African crocodile management. Botswana, Malawi, Mozambique, and Zambia demonstrated adequate management programs and their Nile crocodile populations were transferred to Appendix II under resolution Conf. 3.15 on ranching, and Ethiopia obtained the quota it requested. However proposals from the Congo, Kenya, Madagascar and Tanzania were not accepted as presented. The Parties to CITES approved modified quotas and the problems with their crocodile management will be reviewed again at the 1992 CITES assembly.

Following the CITES meeting Jon has continued his work in Zimbabwe and assisted wildlife departments in Kenya and Tanzania with crocodile management in early 1990. He has also visited both new crocodile farms in Mozambique and two farms in Zambia. The next activities of the Group in the African region will be to prioritize conservation and management projects and obtain funding for their implementation before the next CITES meeting in 1992.

Olivier has taken up a post with FAO assisting with development of crocodile ranching and farming in Madagascar. He reported that the initiation of the project was delayed by FAO so that he missed the croc nesting season and the project will terminate before the next nesting season. As a result the proposed survey work will be incomplete. He has therefore been active assisting private individuals who want to start farms. Olivier described the urgent need for a follow up on this project after September 1990. Other examples from Somalia, Ethiopia and Peru were discussed where FAO had apparently failed to take timely account of advice from the CSG. After discussion Jon Hutton and Olivier Behra were asked to draft letters for the Chairman's signature to FAO and to IUCN to try and remedy the problem.

Western Asia. -- Dr. Lala A.K. Singh (A report from Rom Whitaker was printed in the last NEWSLETTER).

Work related to to wildlife research, management planning, education and interpretion have kept me full up to my neck but the rest of the space up to my nose has been occupied by crocodile work as follows:

Highlight the multidisciplinary benefits that have accrued from Indias crocodile management program. This aspect is now increasingly realised by international groups concerned with chelonians, dolphins, wetlands and zoos advocating captive breeding.

Develop and finalize an Action Plan for crocodilian management at the national level in India and at the State level in Orissa where the project had started.

Attend to questions raised by peoples representatives at the State Governments General Assembly.

Keep the crocodile mangement program in the national scenario by publication to improve crocodile management and highlight the benefit of the croc project to rural folk and teaching classes for professional trainees, range officers, forest guards and foresters from outside institutions.

Advising the Gharial Research and Conservation unit at Tikerpada in selection of alternative release sites for Mahanadi in Orissa. Conducting a survey of Mahanadi, including the Hirakud reservoir and proposing to Madhya Pradesh a survey to confirm the report that gharial still occur there. Work in Orisssa is

supported by the Chief Wildlife Warden and carried out in collaboration with the wildlife wardens of Satkoshia Gorge Sanctuary and Debrigad Sanctuary.

Mugger management in the Similipal Tiger Reserve (with the field director of the STR). Improving captive husbandry, preventing nutritional deficiencies, selecting new sites for rehabilitation, release and monitoring. Two papers are in preparation.

Time to time advice to the Govt . of India research project on Mugger at Kurukshetra University, Haryana.

Ongoing research: a) territory occupation of mugger in relation to phases of breeding (to highlight the type of spacio- temporal control measures management should impose on human activities in a croc sanctuary), b) growth and survival of young muggers in a large breeding exclosure and its comparison to results from normal captive breeding (to fix quota for return to wild when commercial harvest of eggs from the wild will commence). c) sex ratios of muggers when eggs are incubated under two conditions of crude temperatures (i) artificial shade and (ii) as is where is in the breeding pen (to help commercial farmers in future meet their requirments for male and female production without costly incubators). All these projects have begun since February-March 1988.

<u>Eastern Asia, Australia and Oceania. --</u> Grahame Webb. The Regional Vice Chairman reported that this Group's membership was still being developed pending the resolution of the problems of nominating members described above. It was noted that this region is particularly large, diverse and plagued with problems of communication and crocodilian management. Brian Vernon was introduced as the region's Deputy and reported on recent actions in Papua- New Guinea (PNG) to interdict the passage of illegal skins of C. novaeguineae from Irian Jaya via PNG to Singapore. Brian reported that the PNG authorities has acted vigorously to prosecute this trade as it was seen as detrimental to crocodile management development in both PNG and Indonesia.

Jack Cox confirmed that this illegal trade in skins was recognized in Indonesia as a problem and although policing the border between PNG and Irian Jaya was difficult, Indonesia was attempting to control illegal trade and had made

significance advances. The Steering Committee discussed the focal position of Singapore, which, with its current CITES reservation on C. porosus, was a major center for the illegal trade. Harry Messel reported that he had visited Singapore several times to address the problem and a recent development was a change in the position of the Singapore Crocodile Farmers Association, which no longer opposes the lifting of the reservation. Richard Luxmoore pointed out that because of the reservation there was in fact no strictly legal prohibition of trade into Singapore but the Group agreed that in view of the detrimental effect on other countries management program, pressure should be brought to bear on this issue. The most effective approach may be through each country's internal controls and laws.

Jack Cox and Ginette Hemley were asked to draft letters for the Chairman to authorities in PNG and Indonesia to express the CSG's concern about illegal trade with Singapore and to support their internal efforts to bring this trade under control.

Additional letters will be drafted from the Chairman to Queensland congratulating them on strengthening their program by appointing Dr. A.C. Abercrombie* as head of croc research, and to Northern Territory encouraging them to maintain crocodile research programs as a necessary component of management and ranching. Grahame Webb reported that as commercial croc use came on line in the Northern Territory there seemed to be trend to question the value of continued research based on the misconception that no more research was needed. A letter to the N.T. authorities congratulating them for their past endeavours but encouraging them to maintain a strong research program would be appropriate.

Europe. -- Dietrich Jelden. Activities to date concentrated on coordinating European Community (EC) politics concerning crocodilian conservation, seeking finances for crocodilian projects and constituting the regional membership. At the regular meetings of CITES scientific and management authorities of the EC states it was agreed in principle to support the position that the Crocodile Specialist Group regional Vice Chairmen had formulated on

crocodilian proposals submitted to the 7th CITES meeting. Dietrich was very active at the CITES meeting and, speaking on behalf of the EC was able to make important contributions to better management of crocodilians under the convention. Among other actions, the EC agreed to ban the import of live animals and skins of Caiman crocodilus from Bolivia. "Internationaler Reptillederverband" in Offenbach, FRG, had raised DM 10,000 for a survey in Tanzania and the German Ministry of the Environment is prepared to contribute 10,000 DM to the World Conservation Monitoring Center (WCMC) for revision of the DIRECTORY OF CROCODILIAN FARMING OPERATIONS.

In December 1989 a memorandum and questionnaire was sent to 36 potential Group members in Europe soliciting information and names of potential members. Thirteen replies had been received to date including information on planned Nile crocodile farms in Portugal, laboratory research in progress and conservation initiatives undertaken. Deitrich felt that further development of membership was needed and a complete Group would be assembled by late this year.

Deitrich has also been involved with providing technical advice to correspondents, including background information for the producers of a planned German TV documentary on crocodile farming in the Philippines and Thailand.

In response to a question about the function of the European region, which has no wild crocodile populations, Dietrich pointed out that the political and financial influence of Europe both as a market and for conservation was very important.

Latin America and the Caribbean. -- Juan Villalba. Argentina: The status of C. c. yacare and C. latirostris is being investigated with support from CITES, the National Directorate of Wildlife and the Estaban Astory Foundation.

Uruguay: An experimental program in farming C. latirostris is being undertaken by the Instituto Nacional de Pesca.

Paraguay, Bolivia and Brazil: We are awaiting the results of the first phase of "Project Caiman" on the taxonomic situation of Caimans in these three countries. In Brazil the second phase (population studies) is about to begin. A recent proposal to raise *C. crocodilus* was evaluated by Norman Scott. In Bolivia the initiation of the

^{*} Dr. Abercrombie later declined the appointment.

second phase has been delayed according to the resolution [Doc 6.19 and 6.20 - Ottawa 1987]. In Brazil the CSG should establish its position on the introduction of Nile crocodiles.

Peru: The Secretariat of CITES has officially solicited the government to establish a population study of crocodilians.

Colombia: The management authority will begin the export of ranched skins prior to but contingent upon the initiation of a population study financed by CITES.

Venezuela: MARNR, with the cooperation of CITES, hopes to begin a re-evaluation of the situation with *Caiman*, focussing upon a management plan. A program of reintroduction of *C. intermedius* sponsored by NGO's and CITES has begun (see report below).

Guyana: The population studies have been finalized and pertinent recommendations have been forwarded to the government. This has resulted in a government request for consultations on farming.

Panama: A population study is about to be initiated with the collaboration of the management authority to develop regulations relative to farming.

Costa Rica: The CITES Secretariat has approved for support a program proposed by the Universidad Nacional de Costa Rica that includes the local management authority as a corespondent.

Honduras: The population study is being finished and the CITES Secretariat will shortly consider the recommendations.

Nicaragua and Guatemala: Both countries have officially requested population studies of crocodilians and assistance with financial support and expert assistance.

Belize: An independently funded study is about to begin, carried out by Dr. F. Wayne King in coordination with CITES.

The Regional Vice Chairman asked the Steering Committee for their opinion and, where appropriate, approval, of the following activities proposed for the future:

- A bibliographic list of specialist materials by country.
- A directory of investigators of the region.
- A directory of users of crocodilian resources.

In addition, Deputy Vice Chairman, Andres Eloy Seijas, reports:

Most of my activities as Deputy Vice Chairman have been centered in contacting people involved in management and conservation of crocodilians in the region. Letters explaining the organization of the CSG have been sent to 27 people; 9 government officials, 7 commercial operators, 5 biologists involved with captive rearing, 4 landowners and 2 conservationists. Additional contacts are planned and a funding support plan is being developed.

The Deputy V.C. participated in meetings with the Venezuelan Ministry of Environment (MARNR-PROFAUNA) to discuss changes in the management plan for *C. crocodilus* and to prepare an official resolution on the establishment of caiman farms.

Additional activities have been working with FUDENA preparing the "Venezuelan Recovery and Reintroduction Program for the Orinoco Crocodile (C. intermedius)", running the Orinoco crocodile rearing facility at UNELLEZ, and conducting surveys of American crocodiles in the Yaracuy river in the Parque Nacional Laguna de Tacarigua.

Following the description of activities by the Regional Vice Chairman and Deputy there was prolonged discussion of the importance of resolving the situation with South American Caiman. Many members of the Steering Committee expressed their concern about the destabilizing influence of illegal trade in Caiman skins on the international market and the disruptive effect of continued contention about the taxonomic and conservation status of the Yacare caiman. Dr. Obdulio Menghi, observer from CITES, announced that a workshop on the Caiman was planned for late 1990 or 1991 but he still sought funding. The Steering Committee expressed the view that this workshop was a priority. Dietrich Jelden was asked to convene an informal workshop at the CSG meeting to bring together the available experts to discuss the taxonomic status of the Yacare.

North America. -- Ted Joanen and Dennis David. A review of the membership list was completed. Candidate nominations were solicited from wildlife agencies in all range states. Names, addresses, telephone and fax numbers were compiled.

Requests for information on alligator farming were received from throughout the U.S., and Central and South America. Literature on



American alligator. W. King photo.

alligator farming and husbandry, and examples of regulations applied in Louisiana and Florida, were provided on request.

The industry was provided assistance in developing marketing programs. A point of sale marketing program was supported and evaluated by the Louisiana Dept. of Wildlife and Fisheries. Efforts to provide ongoing funding are being made.

Because of heightened interest in the aquaculture industry, the Departments of Agriculture in Louisiana and Florida have moved to become involved with the alligator farming industry. Efforts were devoted to encourage Department of Agriculture support of marketing, while retaining oversight of ranching and farming by wildlife agencies. Attendance at legislative committee meetings and industry workshops has helped guide and direct the aquaculture movement. These efforts will be continued and cooperation between wildlife agencies and Departments of Agriculture will be encouraged.

Assistance was provided to the Deputy Chairman, Wayne King, in planning and coordinating the CSG meeting and post meeting field trips. Specialized field training programs were developed for participants from South America and Africa to stay in Florida and Louisiana for two to ten weeks following the meeting.

The commercial development of alligator skins seemed strong with a high demand for skins from France and Japan and an increased interest in "hornback" skins.

FINANCES. -- Wayne King. The Deputy Chairman, presented a summary of Group accounts for the period 8 June 1989 - 21 April 1990. Income and donations of \$43,565 and expenditures of \$28,687.06, leaving a current balance of \$14,877.94, were reported. Additional

income was anticipated to be recovered from various activities at the CSG meeting. accounting system now used allows a clear accounting of income and expense and also allows the tracking of particular donations earmarked for special purposes such as the NEWSLETTER. Dr. King announced that the free mailing privileges currently donated by the Florida Museum of Natural History may be overwhelmed by the large size of present and future mailings and additional income may be needed for mailings. A brief discussion of the possibility of charging a subscription to the NEWSLETTER was held but it was agreed that subscriptions would be impossibly unwieldy to manage and unfair to some members. NEWSLETTER will continue to be supported by donations and provided free.

The Steering Committee called on the new Executive Officer to prepare a budget plan of anticipated income and expenses for the coming year. The committee also acknowledged the obvious need for continued fundraising if the activities of the Group are to continue to be supported. The issue was raised that the fundraising activities of regional Vice Chairmen for local application and fundraising for general CSG support may compete for the same sources. No resolution was offered.

MEETING ORGANIZATION. The organization of the 10th CSG meeting was outlined and the Steering Committee congratulated Dr. King and the local committee for an outstanding job of arranging this meeting. Some members of the committee expressed the view that the schedule was very tight and would leave little time for informal discussions or working meetings. The Steering Committee took under advisement that the schedule for the next meeting should be scrutinized and a balance be sought between presentation of scientific papers, informal discussion and working sessions to develop strategies for crocodile conservation.

PUBLICATIONS IN PROGRESS. Current progress in publications was reported. A DRAFT ACTION PLAN had been collated and prepared by John Thorbjarnarson and would be available for review at the present CSG meeting. Members would be able to mark up copies with comments for inclusion in the next draft.

PROCEEDINGS of the last CSG meeting were available for distribution at cost during the

meetings. A SPANISH LANGUAGE GUIDE TO FARMING was nearing completion and ready to go to press. Other publications including the MODEL MANAGEMENT PLAN, a DIRECTORY OF CROCODILE FARMS and a SUMMARY MANUAL OF FARMING METHODS were in various stages of preparation and proceeding on schedule. Obdulio Menghi asked if the Spanish farming manual might be best produced after the proposed Caiman workshop.

SCIENCE. -- Val Lance. Val reported that in addition to responding to correspondence he was involved in the potential for developing reptilian growth hormone (GH) to enhance growth of crocodilians in farms. He reported that mammalian growth hormone had been sequenced and produced in bulk by gene splicing biotechnology but that the current consumer bias against meat grown with hormones has delayed Federal approval of its use in the U.S. Crocodilian GH has been recently sequenced in his lab, in collaboration with Dr. Kawauchi in Japan, and its bulk production is theoretically possible. However, until the situation with mammalian GH was clarified it was unlikely that any pharmaceutical company would risk the necessary investment of \$1 to \$2 million develop reptilian GH. It is therefore unlikely the reptile GH will be available for commercial use in the near future.

Jon Hutton asked whether it would be possible for the science Vice Chairman to assemble a comprehensive directory of all active crocodilian researchers. The feasibility of doing this was considered remote and the network of contacts developed by regional Chairman would be, defacto, such a directory.

TRADE. -- Kevin van Jaarsveldt. Following the greatly regretted death of Graham Goudie, Kevin has taken over leadership of the Trade Group and continued to develop the Group's membership. Because of the participation in, and close links of this Group to the commercial sector of crocodilian activities the Vice Chairman expected that a large proportion of the CSG funding would result from his activities. Kevin reported that he had obtained commitments for continuing support for the Group from TCIM, Walter Herd, Takara Tsusho and Yamatoshi Hikaku in total of \$12,000 annually on the condition that a proper accounting of the funds be kept and that none of these funds be used for

travel by Group members. An additional \$5,000 was expected on similar terms from another donor. It was hoped that these donations were a model for providing regular income to support the CSG.

The trade subgroup has initiated a number of market studies:

- i. International trade reporting format to disseminate current market prices for each species.
- ii. A study of the manufacturing situation in Europe and Japan to examine the flow of finished products.
- iii. A study on the effects of trade volume in other exotic leathers (ostrich, lizard, snake, sea turtle) on market dynamics of the crocodile leather trade.

Kevin attended the CSG Steering Committee meeting in Lausanne in October 89 and travelled through W. Germany, Italy and U.K. to discuss and initiate the trade group activities described.

The trade group continues to seek a suitable member to report on the situation in South and Central America. He suggested that as the situation there is complex and of great importance to crocodilian conservation it might be advisable to appoint another Deputy Vice Chairman and hoped that contacts made at the CSG meeting would help locate someone to fill this important niche.

Following the Vice Chairman's report the question was posed, "What would be the effect of a complete cessation of trade in crocodilians on their conservation status?" In the discussion the Steering Committee unanimously supported the concept that successful conservation crocodilians was inextricably linked to their high value in trade. It was cautioned however that all successful sustainable use programs were based on extensive research and protection of wild stocks. It was further recognized that severe problems remain in many regions (see reports above and below) and the curtailment of illegal trade and unsustainable takes for trade required the group's action.

TRADE MONITORING. -- Ginette Hemley and Richard Luxmoore. Ginette reported that the TRAFFIC network was strengthening its activities in Europe and new offices were being established in East Africa and S.E. Asia. The actions taken at the recent CITES meeting relaxed many trade restrictions and effectively the crocodile trade was growing and becoming

less restrictive. There was therefore a greatly increased need for monitoring of trade. The TRAFFIC intelligence network was functioning well in providing data on trade.

Particularly urgent problems in poorly monitored and illegal trade were identified in the S.E. Asian region and in central South America. Large volumes of illegal skins were thought to be in trade between Indonesia, Thailand, and Singapore. The trade of skins between South American countries was being used to obscure their origins which are in many cases illegal or in excess of national quotas. On a positive note Ginette reported a meeting with the new President of Paraguay and expressed some cautious optimism that the new administration might be induced to begin to bring the illegal trade from that country under control.

The growing export of alligator meat had brought with it increased reports of meat smuggling and smuggling attempts. In response Ted Joanen and Dennis David pointed out that legal production of alligator meat had increased by 3X to 5X in the last couple of years and much if not all the meat in trade was probably from legal sources. This prompted discussion of the difficulties of tracking meat trade after carcasses have been processed and packaged. At some stage the individual carcass tag identification cannot be assigned to every small package and US/FWS cannot adequately track every package. Ted described the interlinked system of licensed processors, bonded and sealed trucks, and reconciling production and export volumes that together provide quite good control of meat

Reports have been received of increased trade in live hatchlings of both alligators and caimans in the international pet trade. A large loophole exists in that trade in live hatchlings from Florida and Louisiana to other U.S. states is not well regulated and live export permits are being obtained from states that are not the original source of the animals. No action was proposed.

Ted Joanen asked if statistics on trade within the U.S. were available and could re-imports be broken down by state of origin of the original skin as there was interest in Louisiana in developing the internal U.S. market for alligator products. TRAFFIC can only provide bulk import /export data and data on domestic production of products, but this should be sufficient for analysis of domestic demand.

Richard Luxmoore gave a detailed exposition on his recent discoveries of the situation in S.E. Asia. He reported that at least 750,000 skins of Caiman crocodilus had passed between Thailand and Singapore, and in some cases to Japan, in the last year. It is evident that a huge volume of illegal skins are passing through these channels and these are being processed into abundant poor quality products. These skins are thought to originate in Brazil and Paraguay. Thailand has also been involved in a number of other wildlife trade problems recently. The location of tanning for these skins was unclear but Noboru Ishii reported that there may be sufficient tannery facilities to process this volume in Singapore and that in some other countries the decentralized small scale tanneries made it difficult to estimate capacity. Noboru reported that Japan had been very active in turning back imports from any source that appeared to have improper documentation.

An extensive trade in live specimens within S.E. Asia was also reported. Live *C. siameneis* and *C. porosus* were traded from Thailand, Cambodia and Myanmar (Burma) although status and management in those countries was poorly known. The difficulty of conservation in some nations that were voluntarily isolated from international attention was acknowledged. It is hoped that the Action Plan can identify such areas for special attention.

Ginette reported that the US/FWS was reviewing the status of the *C. niloticus*, *C. porosus* and the Yacare caiman under the U.S Endangered Species Act. Australia is providing detailed information on the status and management of *C. porosus* to support this action. Prof. Harry Messel reported that several sources had drawn his attention to a disturbing trade in *C. porosus* skins and meat from Palau in the U.S. Trust Territories in contravention of the U.S. Endangered Species Act. A letter had been sent to John Turner, Director of US/FWS deploring this violation and calling for action.

IMPORT/EXPORT OF LIVE SPECIMENS. The recent furor over import of *C. niloticus* into Brazil and concerns about other international transfers of crocodilians outside their range and into the range of other species was discussed. The feasibility of a CSG policy statement condemning such transfers was explored. Issues that emerged were the desire of commercial operators to retain control of particularly valuable species like

the alligator in their country of origin, concern for the possible ecological effects of such introductions and the great sensitivity needed with regard to sovereign rights of nations in this issue. It was conceded to be difficult to separate the activities of commercial farms and the activities of zoos in this regard as both might serve as sources of accidental introduction. The issue of maintaining trade monopolies was deemed to lie with the commercial and national management authorities concerned and not to be an issue the Group need address. The Steering Committee did feel a broad consensus that the ecological effects of introducing crocodilians into the range of other croc species could be profound and very damaging to conservation and management efforts. After a discussion of the constraints that IUCN placed upon specialist groups in the definition of policy matters it was concluded that the most useful response the CSG could make would be to prepare a resolution to be published in the newsletter. Luxmoore undertook to prepare this.

FINANCIAL SUPPORT FOR TRAVEL. A letter from Rom Whitaker, Vice Chairman for Western Asia, requesting the CSG to assist third world members to find funds to attend meetings was discussed. The history of this issue was described and discussed and the editorial in the last NEWSLETTER (Vol. 9, Jan-Mar, p. 1) restated.

The CSG Chairman verified that Vice Chairmen could bring this and any other issue in person or by letter to the Group for discussion and the Vice Chairmen were the appropriate route for channelling such concerns from the membership. After discussion of the travel issue the current position of the CSG, not to provide any travel funding, was confirmed. The Steering Committee did express willingness to assist with letters or similar statements that would help individuals to obtain travel funds independently.

TECHNICAL TRAINING NEEDS ANALYSIS. Mr. Martin Hollands of the Otley College of Agriculture and Horticulture (U.K.) briefly outlined his ideas on the need to carefully analyze real needs for training prior to beginning training programs and asked for the group's advice on the feasibility of establishing a pilot project for such an analysis. The Steering Committee acknowledged the obvious and pressing need for training for technical and management skills in crocodilian management

and conservation. Ginette Hemley asked whether the Model Management project might include a training component (Yes) Grahame Webb described an ongoing effort to establish a crocodile research and training center near Darwin. It was clear that perceived needs for training were very different in different regions depending on the level of available skills and education and the activities in progress and needed. There seemed a general consensus that there was continuing need for hands on. apprentice training to secure an adequate supply of field and technical people in addition to existing university training schemes that provide management, administrative and scientific skills.

The Chairman of the CSG invited Mr. Holland to discuss his idea informally, prepare a more focussed proposal and present it to appropriate regional Chairmen for comment.

PRIORITIZATION OF CROCODILE Dietrich Jelden and Jon Hutton described the recent EC release of \$350,000 for crocodile management support and the need for careful prioritization of needs. At very short notice the CITES Secretariat had been able to provide the EC with two high priority projects to fund in Colombia (S.A.) and in Africa. The Steering Committee reviewed a proposed prioritization of African projects designed by Jon Hutton and approved his evaluation that, given the stated objectives and preferences of the donor, funding would be most effective if applied in Kenya, Tanzania, Sudan, Ethiopia, Somalia and Congo. It was stressed that the donor specified support for central African countries where the investment of funds would virtually ensure the success of management programs that were already in development. The funds were therefore not available for basic surveys in areas that are poorly known or without management plans even though such areas may be a priority of the CSG and its Action Plan.

Discussion followed on the general advisability of the CSG reviewing proposals and management plans in their formative stages wherever possible. The specialist groups are designed to provide exactly such review to IUCN and any other organization such as CITES, EC and FAO. While it was evident that this did not always occur, it was expected that with the activities of the regional Vice Chairmen the CSG would be able to function effectively in this matter.

DATE AND VENUES OF FUTURE MEETINGS. Important events around which CSG activities could be structured are:

SSC meeting, Perth Australia 25-26 Nov 1990; IUCN general assembly, Perth, Australia; 28 Nov-5 Dec 1990; CITES 11th meeting, Japan April 1992.

After discussion the following were proposed:

- CSG Steering Committee 27 November, 1990 Perth Western Australia.
- CSG Steering Committee mid to late 1991, Singapore.
- CSG 11th Working Meeting (and Steering Committee) April 1992, Japan in conjunction with CITES.

Following the Steering Committee meeting further discussion with the CITES Secretariat revealed that it was not thought useful to hold specialist Group meetings in conjunction with CITES and that Japan would be very expensive.

A proposal has now been received from the Colombian Export Bank to sponsor and fund the CSG meeting in 1992 in Cartegena, Colombia. A large convention center and *translation facilities are offered. This proposal is likely to proceed.

CROCODILE BANK. A question was posed about the functions, advantages and benefits derived by the CSG from association with and endorsement of crocodile banks. Some caution was expressed about the advisability of the CSG giving particularly regard endorsements, in commercial activities. However, if crocodile banks are fulfilling a legitimate educational benefit and were truly involved in preservation of species diversity, that moral support, encouragement and practical assistance for their operations could come from the Group.

There being no further business the meeting closed at 17:55. -- J.P. Ross, Rapporteur.



MINUTES OF THE ADDITIONAL MEETING OF THE IUCN/SSC CROCODILE SPECIALIST GROUP STEERING COMMITTEE - 27 APRIL 1990 HOLIDAY INN WEST GAINESVILLE, FLORIDA, U.S.A.

Present: Harry Messel, Wayne King, Ginette Hemley, Ted Joanen, Juan Villalba-Macias, Kevin van Jaarsveldt, Jon Hutton, Olivier Behra, Grahame Webb, Brian Vernon, Dietrich Jelden, Andres Seijas, Dennis David, Val Lance, Toshio Yamanaka, Richard Luxmoore, Mark Ferguson, Obdulio Menghi (CITES observer). Noboru Ishii, Perran Ross, Yoichi Takehara (observers).

The CSG Chairman, Prof. Harry Messel, opened the meeting at 13:14 and reported on the action items generated in the preceding Steering Committee meeting that were completed:

- Letter re communications with FAO -- done.
- Letter to PNG re Singapore trade -- done.
- * Letter to Queensland -- done.
- Letter and resolution to Indonesia, draft submitted by Jack Cox read and approved.
- Letter to Madagascar, draft from O. Behra read and approved.
- Congratulations to North Territory on research; draft press release prepared by G. Webb read and approved.
- Congratulations to Louisiana on research; Ted Joanen prepared a release patterned after Webbs press release.

UNIVERSAL TAGGING OF CROCODILE SKINS. The following resolution was read and approved for publication in the minutes:

AWARE that all living species of crocodilians are listed in Appendix I or II of the Convention on International Trade in Endangered Species of Wild Fauna and Flora (CITES).

CONCERNED that many species of crocodilians are subject to international trade.

CONCERNED that some species are subject to substantial levels of illegal trade.

AWARE that the tagging of all crocodilian hides in trade is a fundamental step towards the effective regulation of international trade in crocodilians; and

CONCERNED ALSO of the significant effort that has been made by the Conference of the Parties to CITES to more effectively regulate international trade in crocodilians.

The Steering Committee of the CSG RECOMMENDS that:

- 1) The Conference of the Parties to CITES resolve to implement at its next meeting, as a matter of urgency, the universal use of non-reusable tags to identify all raw and tanned crocodilian hides entering international trade.
- 2) Such skin identification tags should comply with the requirements of Resolution Conf. 5.16.

RESOLUTION ON COMMERCIAL CAPTIVE BREEDING OF SPECIES OUTSIDE THEIR RANGE. Richard Luxmore introduced a resolution on this issue. The complexity of this issue described in the minutes of the previous meeting were again evident and several changes and amendments were proposed. After extensive discussion, in the absence of any general agreement from the Group, the resolution was not approved and the issue dropped. Members of the Steering Committee are free to reintroduce the issue and draft a resolution at future meetings if they so chose.

RESOLUTION ON TRADE WITH NON-CITES PARTIES.

Jack Cox and Ginette Hemley introduced a resolution that was approved as follows:

RECOGNIZING that illegal trade threatens the survival of certain populations of crocodilians and seriously undermines efforts of producer countries to manage on a sustainable basis their crocodilian resources;

ACKNOWLEDGING the magnitude of illegal trade in *Crocodylus porosus* and *C. novaeguineae* in the Asian Pacific region and the threat this trade clearly poses to the sustainable management of those species in Indonesia as well as the growing threat to their sustainable management in Papua New Guinea;

CONCERNED about the continuing large scale illegal trade in *Caiman* skins from Central and South America;

CONCERNED that illegal trade often denies full economic benefits of crocodilian resource use to producer countries; and

NOTING that the IUCN/SSC Crocodile Specialist Group has adopted a resolution calling for the Universal Tagging of crocodilian skins;

The IUCN/SSC Crocodile Specialist Group calls upon all CITES parties to:

Prohibit trade in crocodilians and crocodilian products with all countries that are not party to CITES, including those countries that are treated as non parties by maintaining CITES reservations on crocodilian species

Ginette drew the attention of the Group to the continuing problem of Taiwan, which imports alligator meat from the U.S. and cannot join CITES as it is not recognized by the UN.

WORKSHOP ON YACARE. Dietrich Jelden described the activities of the workshop and reported that, given the complexity of pending litigation in the U.S. concerning this issue, no substantiative discussion could be held.

EXECUTIVE OFFICER. Prof. Messel reported that a job description and terms of employment had been successfully negotiated with Perran Ross. In the interim, while the formalities of hiring him were completed, he would assist Wayne on a consultant basis. In response to a question from Kevin van Jaarsveldt about the burden that Perran's expense would place on fundraising, the terms of the agreement were shared with the committee.

FUNDRAISING. A brief update on funds collected at the meeting was given. Several thousand dollars in donations were received and a detailed accounting will be available within a week and given to the next Steering Committee meeting.

The possibility of Vice Chairmen receiving a small amount to cover expenses of their activities for CSG was raised. There was no objection in principle but any such allowance and its amount would depend on raising sufficient funds to meet other priorities first. The Executive Officer was instructed to examine this possibility in his budget planning.

The possibility of providing a fax machine to Vice Chairmen who did not have fax access, in order to facilitate their CSG work, was raised. In discussion it was recognized that it would not be possible to routinely provide such equipment to Vice Chairmen. However several indicated that they received adequate support from their work or business and perhaps any available operating funds for Vice Chairmen could be reallocated on a case by case basis to meet such special needs. The Exec. officer suggested that it might be possible to obtain fax machines from businesses as they discarded older models in favor of newer versions and he undertook to explore this possibility.

The Chairman pointed out that generous donations were received from producers in Asia, Australia and South America, but some affluent producers in the U.S. had not yet donated to the group's operating costs. It was pointed out by Ted Joanen that nevertheless these sectors did make substantial material contributions to crocodile research and conservation through intangible donations and other routes. Dennis David reported that alligator farmers in Florida spend more that \$150,000 annually for lobbying and in direct support of programs and are also taxed to support management activities. The Chairman responded that these contributions did not assist the CSG with its expenses.

CAIMAN ACTIVITIES. Obdulio Menghi reported on discussions on the Caiman situation held during the meetings. He reported that funding for surveys and management assistance would continue to be available and this area was a high priority for CITES. He described some difficulties encountered in the routing and review of a recent survey in Guyana. He proposed to the Steering Committee that he would like the assistance of the CSG in the form of a Caiman project review Group who could assist CITES in the review of proposals and reports and generally assist CITES in Caiman management. Dr. Menghi proposed Prof. Messel, Prof. King, Juan Villalba-Macias, Dennis David, Grahame Webb, Ginette Hemley, Jon Hutton and Dietrich Jelden as members of the review Group in addition to a representative from the country concerned with any proposal.

He further reported that CITES had established the following priority list for support in South and Central America.

South America:

first priority - Bolivia, Paraguay,

Brazil

second - Colombia

third - Peru, Argentina

Central America:

first - Honduras second - Nicaragua third - Panama

third - Panama fourth - Guatemala, Costa Rica

Priorities were determined on the hosis of

Priorities were determined on the basis of initiated projects that required support to succeed and on volume of trade.

Prof. Messel, Prof. King, Grahame Webb and Jon Hutton endorsed and supported the review committee concept and immediately suggested that CITES establish similar committees of CSG experts for other regions, particularly Africa, Asia and the Southeast Asia/Oceania region. Dr. Menghi proposed to send an official request from CITES to the Chairman of SSC requesting participation of the CSG as outlined above.

CSG MEETING 1992. The Chairman reported that the invitation from the Colombian Export Bank to sponsor the next meeting in Cartagena, Colombia, had been provisionally accepted and formal exchange of letters and plans would proceed. He proposed that the meeting be held in May 1992 and be dedicated to the memory of the outstanding Colombian herpetologist and crocodile researcher, Frederico Medem. This proposal was enthusiastically endorsed by the Steering Committee.

Val Lance then presented a proposal for planning and format of the meeting to respond to the very large number of people anticipated (over 500). Val proposed:

- 1) Only invited speakers on current thematic topics would be asked to present keynote talks at the meeting and these would be restricted in number.
- 2) A series of carefully planned action workshops on critical topics would be presented.
- Individual research papers and other information would be presented as posters in a display format.
- 4) Abstracts of all presentations would be required at least two months prior to the meeting for review and publication in a volume available at the meeting.

5) The general level of professionalism of the meeting would be raised with strict adherence to published schedules and high professional quality of presentation.

The Steering Committee endorsed these proposals and Val was nominated, with Mark Ferguson, Wayne King and Perran Ross to immediately form a meeting committee to begin planning the event along the lines described. Wayne King commented that the level of scientific value of this meeting's presentations was very high and some really exciting science and research results had been presented.

Grahame Webb and Jon Hutton asked whether some sort of open plenary session could also be included so that the general membership could be advised of Steering Committee issues and action. The Chairman pointed that there was no requirement or mechanism for democratic procedures in the Group but on an advisory and consultative basis it may be possible. He pointed out that the regional Vice Chairmen were the route for communication and information to and from the membership.

CITES 1992 MEETING. The committee inquired what procedures would be used for the CSG to review the resolutions and proposals to come up in the 1992 CITES meeting. Prof. Messel informed the Group that Ms. Amie Brautigan of the Trade Specialist Group would coordinate SSC comment on CITES proposals. Amie was moving to Cambridge, England, and would be near Richard Luxmoore at the WCMC. The opportunity therefore existed for Richard to liaise informally with Amie to ensure timely review. After discussion it was agreed that the CSG in its new regionalized format had a greatly increased ability to provide review of CITES proposals and should formally request SSC to route all crocodilian related proposals via the Chairman to the CSG for review. Hemley is to draft a letter with this request for Messel,

Information FOR THE NEWSLETTER. Information should be sent as usual to Wayne King's office where it will be handled by the new Executive Officer.

After congratulating Wayne King and all the members of the organizing committee for an extremely successful meeting and thanking Vice Chairmen for their energy and dedication Prof. Messel closed the meeting at 15:10. -- J. P. Ross, Rapporteur.